
U.S. Department             
of Transportation   

1200 New Jersey Avenue, SE 
Washington, DC  20590  

Pipeline and Hazardous 
Materials Safety  
Administration 

October 17, 2024 

Mike Millard 
President/Chief Safety Officer 
AWM Associates, LLC 
7911 Morrow Ave NE 
Albuquerque, NM  87110 

Reference No. 24-0071 

Dear Mr. Millard: 

This letter is in response to your August 15, 2024, letter requesting clarification of the Hazardous 
Materials Regulations (HMR; 49 CFR Parts 171-180) applicable to cargo tank testing 
requirements. Specifically, you ask whether it is a violation of the HMR for a non-DOT 
specification cargo tank without a specification plate to be marked with a “V,” indicating it has 
passed the external visual inspection in accordance with § 180.407. You state that it is your 
understanding that a cargo tank without a specification plate cannot be marked as passing the 
external visual test, and that this would be a violation of §§ 180.407(d)(2)(vi), 180.415(a), and 
171.1(a). You have also attached two previously issued letters of interpretation (Reference Nos. 
17-0026 and 10-0186) which discuss markings on non-specification packagings.

Your understanding is incorrect. The sections you reference do not require the presence of a 
specification plate as a condition of performing the testing you describe. As stated in PHMSA’s 
previously issued letter of interpretation (Reference No. 17-0026), it is not a violation of the 
HMR for a cargo tank owner to voluntarily perform requalification tests on a non-DOT 
specification cargo tank and to mark the cargo tank as having passed those tests. However, by 
voluntarily applying those markings, the owner of the cargo tank is responsible for performing 
those tests in accordance with all HMR requirements. 

I hope this information is helpful. Please contact us if we can be of further assistance. 

Sincerely, 

Alexander Wolcott 
Acting Chief, Regulatory Review and Reinvention Branch 
Standards and Rulemaking Division   



From: INFOCNTR (PHMSA)
To: Dodd, Alice (PHMSA)
Cc: Hazmat Interps
Subject: FW: Mailed 8/15/2024
Date: Tuesday, August 20, 2024 10:49:45 AM
Attachments: PHMSA Ltr 2024-08-15 tank markings.pdf

Hello Alice,

Please see the attached interpretation request. Let us know if you need anything.

Sincerely,
Janaye

From: awmassociates@gmail.com <awmassociates@gmail.com> 
Sent: Thursday, August 15, 2024 5:11 PM
To: INFOCNTR (PHMSA) <INFOCNTR.INFOCNTR@dot.gov>
Subject: Mailed 8/15/2024

CAUTION: This email originated from outside of the Department of Transportation (DOT). Do
not click on links or open attachments unless you recognize the sender and know the content
is safe.

For your consideration.

Mike Millard
President/Chief Safety Officer
Cell: 505-595-5158
Email: AWMAssociates@gmail.com

Larson

24-0071
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